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Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on 22nd May 2017 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall

	Present :



Chairman: Cllr John Warne (item 2017-0062)

Vice-Chairman: Kevin Wilkins (item 2017-0062)


Cllr G Nurden, Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr JJ Warns, Cllr G Buckley, Cllr I S Walters,

Cllr R Price, Cllr Abbott (item 2017-0067)

Parish Clerk: S Smyth




	

	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The outgoing Chairman, advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The outgoing Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.

The outgoing Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2017-0062
	Election of Chairman
The outgoing Chairman John Warne led the proceedings.

Cllr Price proposed John Warne as Chairman. Cllr Warns seconded the proposal. As no other nominations were given Cllr Warne was elected unopposed.
Cllr Buckley proposed Cllr Wilkins in his absence for Vice Chairman. Cllr Nurden seconded the proposal. As no other nominations were given Cllr Wilkins was elected unopposed.
The elected Chairman, Cllr Warne led the proceedings.
	

	2017-0063
	Apologies for Absence

Cllr Wilkins and Cllr Taylor were absent (family matters).
	

	2017-0064
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable Pecuniary Interests Cllr Nurden standing declaration under Planning. Cllr Price item 23 point 5.
	

	2017-0065
	Updates to Pecuniary Interests

The Clerk distributed the forms for Councillors to complete where applicable.
	

	2017-0066
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

It was resolved by a majority decision with 1 abstention, with that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 24th April 2017 (as amended) be signed as a true record.
	

	2017-0067
	Co-option of New Councillor

It was resolved by a majority decision with 1 abstention (secret ballot) to co-opt Mr Graham Abbott onto the Council.
	

	2017-0068
	Actions from the Minutes 

(Minute No 2016-0056)

The Clerk has reported that the Asset Register has been updated and 1 street light has been removed under Cucumber lane and 1 new street light added.
	

	2017-0069
	Existing Committees. 

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to accept the Terms of Reference for the CDROB, Advisory and Land Management Committees as presented and approved by the Advisory Committee.
	

	2017-0070
	The Committee List for the Council was considered for 2017-18.

Chairman of the Council
John Warne

Vice-Chairman of the Council
Kevin Wilkins

Church Fen Management Committee
Cllr Joe Warns


Cllr Julie Mickelburgh


Leslie Mogford –


Judith Robertson 


Tim Strudwick (Parish Tree 
Warden)


Edgar Hoddy - Broads Authority 


Jason Kidman 

Parish Tree Warden
Tim Strudwick

Brundall Memorial Hall
Cllr Joe Warns
Community Speed Watch Co-ordinator
Stephen Rix

Brundall Youth Liaison
Clerk to the Council
Community Police Liaison
Clerk to the Council
               NALC 
Clerk to the Council

Planning Advisory Group 

Chief Planning Adviser
Cllr Ian Walters 



Cllr Joe Warns


Cllr Julie MIckelburgh


Advisory Committee
Cllr Grant Nurden, 

Cllr Julie Mickelburgh

Cllr John Warne 
Cllr Martin Russell
Clerk to the Council


Allotment Liaison
Cllr John Warne



Friends of Cremer’s Meadow
Cllr Gill Buckley



Judy Davies

Friends of Countryside Park
Greg Chandler



Cllr Paul Taylor

parkrun Liaison
Cllr Paul Taylor



CDROB
Cllr Kevin Wilkins



Cllr Ian Walters




Cllr John Warne



Cllr Julie Mickelburgh






Cllr Gill Buckley



Cllr Joe Warns


Rev Peter Leech



Kirsty Sims



Chris Harrison



Grant Nurden



Pam Welsh



Land Management Committee
Cllr Robert Price (Chairman)


Cllr John Warne


Cllr Gill Buckley


Cllr Martin Russell



Cllr Paul Taylor

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to elect en bloc all named as listed below as representatives of this Council. It was also resolved to approve those listed above as the Council’s appointments to outside Bodies.


	

	2017-0071
	Standing Orders

It was resolved to defer the Standing orders until the next Meeting so as to further investigate the merits of the proposal under a new SO 24b, Restrictions of Councillors activities.
	

	2017-0072
	Financial Regulations

It was resolved to make no changes.
	

	2017-0073
	Council’s policies

It was resolved to endorse the Councils policies as published online.
	

	2017-0074
	General Power of Competence

The Council could not vote to exercise its General Power of competence due to there not being sufficient elected Councillors up to the next term of office.
	

	2017-0075
	Asset Register

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to approve the Asset Register for 2017 as presented.
	

	2017-0076
	Risk Assessment Report

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to approve the Risk Assessment Reports as presented for 2017.
	

	2017-0077
	Public Participation 

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to adjourn the Meeting for Public Participation.

Mr Palmer spoke about the Land east of Brundall Memorial Hall and the proposals by Quantum Land to submit a planning application. He asked the Council whether they had made a deal with QL? Mr Hyde urged the Council to consider its position in signing a legal document with QL regarding access at Meadow View. He also urged the Council to consider developing the whole field for recreation.
(Cllr Warns clarified that the emergency access at Meadow View is for the purposes of the Council’s own recreation project).

Mrs Linden-New reminded the Meeting that 1400 signatures have been received by the Brundall Says No to 200 Houses campaign against any housing and that it is their wish that this land should be developed as an open park space in its entirity.(The Clerk explained the District Council’s 5 year housing supply was not complete leaving the whole of the Broadland area vulnerable to incoming developers and until the developer actually submits their application there is nothing for the Council to comment upon as yet). 
Mrs Garrett wanted to ensure the Clerk would Minute the whole public discussion. She also pointed out that the Council cannot be wholly democratically elected as there is under 2/3 elected membership currently. She also said that the Council may be setting their sights too low and that it must heed the village’s wish for the whole parcel of land to be developed for recreation. (The Chairman said that if the Council had the funds to develop the whole site it would consider doing so. Cllr Warns pointed out that the Council had offered to purchase the land 2 or 3 times and our offers have always been rejected).
(Cllr Price pointed out that the PC must act within the frameworks set out and it can only represent the village to the best of its ability. He commended Mrs Linden-New in reporting to the Council on a number of occasions which the Council had found very useful)

Mr Millbank questioned that if the council were to sign a legal agreement with QL it would look as though they were looking to support the proposals. Peta Cunnane asked why the Council were proposing to sign a legal agreement when there is no actual planning application to go by. (Cllr Warns replied that the upcoming CDROB report would answer this question and that the Council have had to negotiate with the developer to ensure the emergency access is suitable for its recreation project and that these talks are merely a preamble to the submission of QL’s planning application).

Derek Elms asked if the play area will remain if an access point is created. The Council replied that it would.
Mrs Linden New announced the Brundall Says No to 200 Houses group would be setting a date for a meeting and urged all to consider attending and joining up with the campaign.

A representative from Virgin Media announced there would be an information meeting on 1st June at the Memorial Hall to receive queries about the cabling works in the village to install faster broadband speeds.
	

	2017-0078
	Chairman’s report

I am sure many councillors would agree with me that the last three weeks have been rather turbulent. 

It came to light that the Memorial Hall Trustees had been in negotiations with Quantum Land who are the agents for the development of the land east of the Memorial Hall. Considering that the Parish Council had for a number of years been in contact with the owner of the land and had expressed an interest in taking possession of some of that land for recreational need, it was a considerable shock. More especially so because the land owner had some time ago intimated a gift of land to the Parish Council would at some future time take place. Parishioners will no doubt recall the Council had made public its aspiration for the land in a recent Yare Valley Churches magazine. I have to say that Councillors and I am sure, many Parishioners were very disappointed with this news. These Memorial Hall Trustee negotiations appeared to have occurred in secret or at least with very little publicity. No minutes of their committee meetings having been placed in the public domain. Neither would there appear to be little regard to the potential jeopardising of the plans the Council has been making openly for recreational facilities, these having been worked on for many months. In addition, many hours of hard work had been done by our CDROB sub-committee and considerable expense in employing architects and other professional planning bodies has been incurred by the council.

We then learn that a draft document has been made public by the 2016-2017 Trustees entitled,” A vision for our Village”. It contains as part of its narrative a statement that the Trustees have in principal accepted ownership of seven point four acres of land to the east of the Memorial Hall and part of the Lackford run on behalf of the Village. No mention of this had been made by the Trustees in their report at the Village Annual General Meeting on 24th April.

Looking to unity of objectives, the  Parish Council had last year, in conjunction with the Trustees set up a liaison group consisting of three persons from each organisation to consider how to achieve what both parties aspired to. Sadly, this would appear to have been of little benefit.

I must now make comment on the matter of the Councils nomination to the Brundall Memorial Hall Trustees annual general meeting. Residents may be aware that some organisations in Brundall have the right to nominate a person to represent that organisation on the Committee of Trustees without the formality of an individual vote at the AGM. The Council at its regular monthly open meeting on 24th April formally proposed Councillor Joe Warns for that office; all Councillors at the meeting considered the merits of the nomination and voted unanimously in favour.

The nomination was, as per Memorial Hall constitution despatched to the Chairman on 28th April. A formal letter dated 2nd May was received by the Clerk stating that the nominated Councillor had been refused by the internal Vetting Committee of the Memorial Hall. We were advised that reasons for the refusal would be relayed to us within 21 days. We were also informed we may make written representation about the refusal but the Committees decision following this representation would be final.

A further letter was received by the Council from the Memorial Hall 2016-2017 Chairman citing the reason for refusal was because Councillor Warns was the Vice-Chairman of the newly constituted Brundall Parish Council sub-committee for Land Management. This sub-committee only met for the first time on 17th May!  The deliberations of Councillor Warns at the 23rd January 2017 open meeting of the Council were also identified as a reason for refusal. They implied that Councillor Warns has or might have a clear conflict of interest given the aforementioned reasons. The deliberations of all Councillors at that meeting are a part of public record, there being a written and audio recording of proceedings. The reasoning behind this action is offensive to all Councillors who are there to serve without fear or favour, and with impartiality, all Brundall residents. Although the letter further stated that nominations would be welcome from other Councillors I do question whether this would be so.  A Councillor must have the ability to express an opinion during an open debate. It may be that a right thinking person reflecting on this, could draw an inference that a Brundall Parish Councillor, openly voicing a viewpoint in a debate could, under the Constitutions of the Brundall Memorial Hall Constitution, as interpreted by the 2016-2017 Trustees, be disqualified from consideration as a Trustee if their remarks did not reflect the prevailing orthodoxy.   What price freedom of expression. 

Although not at the Brundall Memorial Hall Annual General meeting, I am informed that by a majority vote of Villagers present, the block election of Trustee candidates was rejected. These candidates for role of Trustee also included owners of the lands in question. Consequently at present, there are no elected 2017-2018 individual Trustees. I have to inform Councillors that certain concerned individuals living in this Village have notified the relevant authorities of these occurrences. 

On Friday 12th May, Cllr. Wilkins, the Clerk and one of our professional advisors attended a meeting at Broadland District Council. It had been convened by planning Officers of the District Council to address issues appertaining to development of the land east of the Memorial Hall. Also present were the representatives of the developers and three of the 2016-2017 Trustees of the Brundall Memorial Hall. Under the Chairmanship of a District Council Officer, a number of significant decisions were agreed in principal. One of the most important decisions was that the boundary for any building land would be as specified by the Parish Council in their last publicised draft drawing for the recreational component of the total land mass. Any land gifted would in the first instance be to Broadland District Council.

Much still has to be done before any agreement can be firmed up.

However, the Parish Council has always wanted to work in conjunction with all village organisations for the wellbeing and good of this parish. It has always been our aim to provide good quality recreational land and associated facilities to be enjoyed by all our residents of whatever age. We are currently very deficient in the amount of land where people can walk, play, enjoy using multi use games areas, just being outside with family or friends or being able to play football or cricket. 

The Parish Council looks forward to joining with the 2017-2018 Memorial Hall Trustees when elected, and other organisations in Brundall to work in a collaborative manner to achieve what we all want for Brundall. We said publicly many months ago that recreational facilities and any new build is best managed by other village organisations. We do not see that as the Councils function. Our role is to provide and facilitate local government for this parish. The Council offers the hand of friendship in a very open and transparent way to all who strive to make Brundall a better place to live. Our parishioners will be fully informed of what is happening every step of the way and our descendants will know what can be achieved by a united village. 


	

	2017-0079
	CDROB
LEMH – Report by Chairman of CDROB Cllr Wilkins, read out by Cllr Warns.

Further to previous briefings provided to Parish Councillors, this update advises councillors of the outcome of recent discussions facilitated by Broadland District Council and follows on from comments in the Chairman’s report. 

Whereas there have been no further direct discussions  between the Parish Council and the land agents, QL, it became apparent that there had been engagement between QL and the trustees of Brundall Memorial Hall regarding recreational opportunities on land east of the Memorial Hall. Details of these discussions were unknown, although it became apparent that 5 new trustees had been co-opted to the Memorial Hall Trustees with a particular interest on the area of the Run Dyke.

In view of the interests of Brundall Parish Council, Brundall Memorial Hall and QL, Broadland Planning Team invited representatives from each organisation to a facilitated meeting on 12 May (without prejudice). Brundall PC was represented by Cllr Kevin Wilkins, Parish Clerk Sharon Smythe and a professional planning adviser. 

The meeting was constructive and positive outcomes were achieved – however it must be emphasised that any application submitted by QL will follow the established planning process and determination. The focus of this report is on recreational provision, but there are broader planning issues to be considered.

At the meeting Memorial Hall Trustees tabled a draft paper entitled ‘A vision for our village’  which included reference that the Trustees had in principle, agreed to accept on behalf of the village 17.2 acres of meadow and marshland, stretching along the Run Dyke from Berryfields to Bay Bridge and Cremer’s Meadow. The report also continued that the Memorial Hall Trust has agreed in principle to accept on behalf of the village 7.4 acres of agricultural land immediately to the East of the Hall for recreational provision. 

This was the first indication the Parish Council had received of these agreements in principle.

During discussions facilitated by Broadland it became clear that there were competing agendas for the Parish Council and Memorial Hall but there was common ground in wanting to achieve the best possible outcome for the benefit of the village. 

It was expected that part of the land east of the Memorial Hall designated for recreational use would be gifted by the landowner, in addition to the area of meadow and marshland (Run Dyke). However, it was agreed that any gift would initially go to Broadland District Council who would then facilitate discussions between the Parish Council and Memorial Hall to maximise the benefits for the community. 

There was also discussion regarding the Memorial Hall’s plans for an annexe, including indoor recreational provision, and the potential to site it on land east of the Memorial Hall where it could include provision for changing facilities etc rather than consider a pavilion as a separate build. This would feature as part of the discussion facilitated by Broadland. 

Part of the discussion with QL was regarding their preferred siting of an emergency route, which would go from the Links Avenue junction across the southern part of the recreational site. A proposal was put forward by the Parish Council that consideration should be given to using part of the Meadow View play area for emergency access and this forms part of a separate agenda item.

In summary, the Parish Council and Memorial Hall Trustees re-emphasised their intention to work collaboratively and Broadland Council will facilitate further discussions regarding recreational provision on land east of the Memorial Hall, for the benefit of the village.

Compulsory Purchase Order on land north of Berryfields
The acquisition attempt is dynamic at the moment and Cllr Warns thanked the Clerk for the huge amount of background work she has done in preparing the case to go to Broadland and for the project work on the land desired.The draft report is in with the Head of Planning at Broadland and the future CPO process looks to be very involved and protracted.If Cabinet resolve to take forward the CPO on the Council’s behalf it will also be the case that the same department will determine the Broom Boats planning application. As it stands Broom Boats have had no direct contact with the Parish Council.

Draft Easement regarding Meadow View – Emergency Access agreement.
Our legal advisers have assisted the Parish Council in deciding whether to agree to signing a legal document allowing a developer access over Meadow View play area land into the proposed development site. One clause in the original conveyance states that the area must remain as a play park. If the landowners want access through and an emergency access point is created there would be a road created closed off with bollards which can only be removed by the emergency services. The Clerk reported that the developer intends to include both suggested emergency access points in their incoming planning application. It was resolved to agree to wait for QL to present a draft of the legal easement and then put it back on the Agenda for discussion at a later date. 
	Project Management Group

	2017-0080
	Staithe Lane
It was resolved for representatives of the Council to arrange to visit the site to assess how the access looks down the lane and make recommendations.(Cllrs Thorpe, Walters, Abbott, Mickelburgh and Russell)
	As item

	2017-0081
	Urban Grass Cutting Schedule

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to renew the Agreement for a further year.
	Parish Clerk

	2017-0082
	Planning

Review of the Broads Landscaping and Landscaping Plan

This document is designed to assist any planning applicants in what they must have regard to when submitting plans in the BA areas. It was resolved to accept it as it is.

Application 20170643 - 6 Redcliffe Way , First Floor Dormer Extension to Rear of Property – Supported majority 1 abstention (GN)
Application 20170654 110 The Street, Erection of Replacement Car Port - Supported majority 1 abstention (GN)
Application 20161394 - Land off Oakhill, Erection of 3 No. Detached Dwelling and alterations to Access Drive (Outline) - Supported majority 1 abstention (GN) with a point to send to the planning officer that a footpath is recommended as a condition.

	

	2017-0083
	Finance – Financial Risk Assessment Report

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to approve the Financial Risk Assessment Report for 2017, as amended.
	

	2017-0084
	Finance – Bank signatories

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to continue with Cllrs Nurden, Walters and Wilkins as bank signatories.
	

	2017-0085
	Finance – Direct debits and Standing Orders

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to approve the list as presented.

Cllr Warns left the Meeting
	

	2017-0086
	Finance – Payments Schedule May 2017

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to approve the payments schedule showing a balance of £12092.12 and for the Chairman and one other Councillor to sign it.
	

	2017-0087
	Finance – donation request by Yare Valley Churches

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to donate £75 for this year only. The original motion to donate automatically each year had been withdrawn as it was felt groups should apply on an annual basis.
	

	2017-0088
	Clerk’s Correspondence Presented:

None
	

	2017-0089
	Items for the next Agenda 26th June 2016 (Main meeting date)

Allotment Rental Review

Allotment hedging

Notice Boards


	

	2017-0090
	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

26th June 2017 - 7pm St Laurence Centre
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 


	Brundall Parish Council
	

	Payments for May 17
	

	Parish clerk costs
	3,455.44

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£526.44

	Cemetery
	

	Church Fen
	

	Annual Fees
	

	Allotments/C Park
	£2,041.78

	Street Lighting
	£1,011.74

	Handyman
	£408.00

	S016
	£4,325.50

	Repairs and Renewals
	£244.00

	Telephone
	

	Office expense
	£12.00

	Cremers Meadow
	£36.00

	Chairman's Expenses
	£31.22

	Rent
	

	Total expenditure
	£12,092.12

	RECEIPTS FOR May 17
	

	Precept
	£41,217.00

	
	 

	Total Income April 17
	£41,217.00


Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Brundall Parish Council Held 22nd May 2017 at St Laurence Centre, Brundall

